CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, IOWA, CHAIRMAN

ORRIN G. HATCH, UTAH
LINDSEY O. GRAHAM, SOUTH CAROLINA
JOHN CORNYN, TEXAS
MICHAEL S. LEE, UTAH
TED CRUZ, TEXAS
BEN SASSE, NEBRASKA

DIANNE FEINSTEIN, CALIFORNIA
PATRICK J. LEAHY, VERMONT
RICHARD J. DURBIN, ILLINOIS
SHELDON WHITEHOUSE, RHODE ISLAND
AMY KLOBUCHAR, MINNESOTA
CHRISTOPHER A. COONS, DELAWARE ORRIN G. HATCH, UTAH TED CRUZ, TEXAS BEN SASSE, NEBRASKA JEFF FLAKE, ARIZONA MIKE CRAPO, IDAHO THOM TILLIS, NORTH CAROLINA JOHN KENNEDY, LOUISIANA

DIANNE FEINSTEIN, CALIFORNIA RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT MAZIE K, HIRONO, HAWAII CORY A, BOOKER, NEW JERSEY KAMALA D, HARRIS, CALIFORNIA



KOLAN L. DAVIS, Chief Counsel and Staff Director JENNIFER DUCK, Democratic Chief Counsel and Staff Director

August 27, 2018

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Dr. Francis Collins Director National Institutes of Health

Dear Dr. Collins,

On May 16, 2018, I wrote to you to express concerns regarding a study on the effects of daily alcohol consumption conducted by the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism (NIAAA). The study was reportedly funded in part by donations from the alcohol industry that had been solicited by NIH employees in violation of the agency's policies. ¹ In a July 17, 2018, response to the Committee, you confirmed that NIAA employees had, in fact, violated NIH policies by soliciting gift funding for the study and by circumventing procedures designed to ensure fair competition for NIH research funding. You also confirmed that the NIH will end its funding for the study as a result of these violations and their implications for the credibility and integrity of the project.

The violations that you describe are serious in nature, and I commend your decision to end the study and hold those responsible for violating NIH policies accountable. However, Congress must be apprised of the steps you have taken to actually discipline these employees as well as the steps you have taken to ensure this never happens again. In addition, the NIH must disclose to Congress the total amount of taxpayer money that will have been spent on the study once it is finally closed. As such, based on the information provided in your July 17 letter, I have several additional questions. Please provide answers to the following no later than September 12, 2018:

1. With respect to the employees who were found to have violated NIH policies, where are they in the disciplinary process? Once the process is complete, will you update the Committee on the conclusion? If not, why not? As a reminder, the Privacy Act authorizes agencies to disclose information to Congress so that its constitutional oversight of Executive Branch misconduct is not thwarted.

¹ Roni Caryn Rabin, Federal Agency Courted Alcohol Industry to Fund Study on Benefits of Moderate Drinking (March 17, 2018). https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/17/health/nih-alcohol-study-liquor-industry.html

- 2. Have you attempted to determine whether the employees who violated NIH policies in this case engaged in similar kinds of activities in regard to other studies undertaken by the NIAAA? If so, which studies? If not, why not?
- 3. Have you attempted to determine whether other employees at the NIH or its components, including the NIAAA, who were not involved in this particular study have engaged in similar kinds of activities in regard to other studies? If so, which studies? If not, why not?
- 4. How much money will have been spent on the "Multi-Site Randomized Control Trial of Health Effects of Moderate Drinking" by the time that the "orderly closeout" that you describe in your July 17 letter is completed?

Thank you in advance for your prompt attention to these matters. Should you have any questions, please contact Josh Flynn-Brown of my Judiciary Committee staff at (202) 224-5225.

Sincerely,

Charles E. Grassley

Chairman

Committee on the Judiciary

Chuck Granley